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May 20, 2009 @ 8:29 a.m. 
 ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

of

February 25, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, February 25, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Mathew Muratore, Linda Benezra, Christopher Merrill, Cornelius Bakker, Michael Vernazzaro, Larry Rubin, Patricia Whalen, Dottie Gay, John Moody, Robert Nassau, Michael Hanlon and Christopher Morse.  
ABSENT
Two members of the Committee were absent:


James Sweeney, Peter McMahon
AGENDA ITEMS: ANNUAL & SPECIAL TOWN MEETING WARRANT ARTICLE 
HEARINGS:
STM –Article 15 -Town Charter Enact Special Legislation to Amend
Dick Silva Chairman of the Charter Committee introduced the other members of the Committee and provided an overview of the differences between the Charters that was proposed by the previous Commission and the current proposed Charter.  Mr. Silva also explained how the Charter, if accepted, would be implemented.  Denis Begley presented a power point to the Committee, which highlighted the Powers of the Town, Town Council, Mayor, School Committee, Planning Board, Bylaw & Measure Process Flows, Administrative Organization, Financial Procedures, Budgeting, and Elections.  Marc Garrett also provided a brief summary of the proposed Charter amendments.
Mathew Muratore inquired about the time frame for legislation to be processed and take affect.  Karen Buechs indicated in Braintree it took 2-years to have a mayor in place and functioning. 

John Moody inquired about the cost of the implementation of the Charter and suggested that something be drafted to show the costs to the Community.  Richard Silva said there is no cost for salaries or insurance to the Councilors.  Marc Garrett indicated this proposal would reduce the number of executives.  The premise of a full-time mayor is that they would be the visionary and a professional operations person would assist them.  John Moody said there is a trade off of personnel from the executive branch into the legislative branch, and he expressed concern with the lack of a mechanism to control cost.  
Linda Benezra inquired about the document being presented to town meeting and whether there would be an opportunity to make changes to the document.  Mr. Silva said town meeting could amend the Charter so long as it was within the scope of the Article.  Mr. Driscoll pointed out that the Advisory & Finance Committee could vote to recommend changes in the document.  Ms. Benezra expressed concerns with Chapter 7 regarding Financial Procedures.
Robert Nassau said he was troubled that an employee would be able to run for council.  Richard Silva said there was discussion and concern amongst the Charter Committee as well however; the consensus was that if an employee is a citizen of the community they have a right to run for council. 

Michael Hanlon had questions regarding the appointment of the Town Accountant and their control of accounts and auditing.  Lynne Barrett indicated that as Director of Finance in the town of Plymouth she is also the Town Accountant and added, “I do not feel there was a clear and concise separation of duties.”  The State Statue gives the town accountant the authority to keep records and pay bills.  Ms. Barrett said in her experience, usually the position hired by the Council is the Internal Auditor; they would audit the Director of Finance/Town Accountant.  Christopher Merrill suggested the auditor have independent reporting requirements that would be solely to the mayor.  Mr. Driscoll suggested that both Ms. Barrett and Mr. Merrill work with the Charter Committee to construct language that would be more appropriate.  Mr. Moody also volunteered his services to assist with constructing the language.  Ms. Benezra suggested the Director of Finance could have a contract, which would allow continuity.

Cornelius Bakker said, “I have yet to hear the compelling reasons why the Charter needs to be redrafted.”  Mr. Silva said there are people in the Community who feel a Mayor form of government would better suit the community.  
Michael Vernazzaro inquired about the councilors voting themselves a stipend.  Mr. Silva said under the charter the answer is “No” however, they could present a home rule petition, or upon review of the Charter, which occurs, every three years make such changes.
William Driscoll inquired about the guidelines for the School department in establishing their budget.  Denis Begley said the Mayor would provide guidance on revenues to allow the School budget to proceed.  Mr. Driscoll said he did not feel the language was strong enough and should specifically state how the budget would be developed in accordance with revenues.  Mr. Driscoll also suggested a CPI adjustment for the Mayor.
Michael Vernazzaro moved to approve as presented. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  
Discussion: 

Christopher Merrill asked about making suggestions to the Charter and moved to amend the main motion to by changing the town accountant to internal auditor and that the position report to the mayor.
Mathew Muratore, second. The amended motion carries unanimously. 

Linda Benezra moved to amend Section 7-3: Submission of Budget; Budget Message 
language state the mayor submits a “balanced” budget. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The amended motion carries unanimously.
John Moody suggested the Charter not have the Director of Finance be “appointed” by the Mayor thereby being subject to termination every four years with the change of a mayor.  Moreover, he added, “They are subject to the political whim of the community.”  Patricia Whalen said, “You run the risk of such changes in the position of Finance Director.” 
Patricia Whalen moved that clear goals be established for the school regarding revenues and their budgeting process.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The amended motion carries unanimously.

The main motion carries (11-1-0).  Cornelius Bakker voting in opposition.
ATM – Article 6 – Salaries of Elected Officials
Steve Triffletti, Town Moderator presented information regarding his duties as the Town Moderator and requested an increase of the Moderator salary by $1,200 which would make it the same as the members of the board of selectmen (other) stipend at $1,500 annually.  This would allow the Moderator to meet the salary requirements in order to collect a pension and be eligible for lifetime insurance benefit upon retirement.  Mr. Triffletti provided a brief history of his tenure as Moderator.  He also communicated to the Committee the amount of night meetings involved with the position including the voluminous records, as well as the expansion of the position over the years along with extended time requirements due to additional town meetings.
Mathew Muratore inquired about when he became knowledgeable of the retirement issue.  Steve Triffletti said the Retirement Board advised him last July, due to the formula used by the retirement system the amount should be raised to $1,500 to allow for retirement benefits.  

Linda Benezra inquired about the expiration of his current term.  Mr. Triffletti indicated his term would expire in 2010
Mathew Muratore moved to approve. 

Christopher Merrill, second. 
Larry Rubin moved to amend by increasing the moderator’s salary from $300 to $1,500. 

Linda Benezra suggested the salary be raised at the time of the next election in 2010. 

The amended motion passes (7-4-1).  Mike Vernazzaro, Linda Benezra, Pat Whalen, and Christopher Morse voting in opposition.  Chris Merrill abstained. 
William Driscoll suggested a motion that town leaders take some form of solidarity in light of the economic times. 

Robert Nassau said the amount of money paid for the amount of work is insignificant for such a large volunteer effort.

Christopher Merrill said there are many other boards and committee who work just as hard and do not receive any compensation.  Michael Vernazzaro was in agreement with Mr. Merrill and expressed concerns with possible lay-offs of police officers and fire fighters.  Mathew Muratore said< “It is comparing apples and oranges.”
The main motion carries (7-4-1).  Mike Vernazzaro, Linda Benezra, Pat Whalen, Chris Morse voting in opposition.  Chris Merrill abstained. 

Chairman, Board of Selectmen

$2,500.00

Selectmen, Other (each)


$1,500.00

Moderator




$1,500.00  

Fiscal 2009 – Budget Report -2nd Quarter
Lynne Barrett Finance Director presented information to the Committee regarding, 2nd Quarter Budgets reports for Fiscal 2009.  Ms. Barrett highlighted the following topics:
Budgeted versus Actual – State & Local Revenue for the General Fund, Sewer Enterprise Funds, Water Enterprise Funds, Airport Enterprise Funds, and Solid Waste Enterprise Funds.  

Ms. Barrett also provided a Year to Date Budget Report through December on the Town’s General Fund Operating Budget and All Enterprise Fund Budgets.

· State Aid:

· Chapter 70 and Lottery are received on a straight quarterly basis thereby reflecting a 50% budget to actual ratio; the other items are earmarked to be one-time payments or based on reimbursement.  The Governor’s 9c cuts to Lottery that were announced in January 2009 will be reflected in the 3rd and 4th quarter payments in the actual column.  The budget will not be affected.

· Local receipts:

· Motor Vehicle Excise is seeing payments based on previous years excise bills (FY 2008 to as far back as Fiscal 1999); the bulk however being from 2008 of $1 million.  We will continue to collect on previous years based on outstanding receivables and new commitments from the Registry of Motor Vehicles.  The first billing for FY2009 was committed on February 9, 2009 with a due date of March 11, 2009.  The amount committed with this first billing is $4.3 million.  This will represent a major part of the Motor Vehicle Revenue for the year.  You will see a bulk of this coming in the 3rd quarter.  For comparison last years (FY2008 billing) the first three commitments with due date’s within the first fiscal year of collection totaled $5.9 million. 

· Other Excise represents collections on 50% of boat excise, trailer excise and 55% of the Hotel / Motel tax.  Trailer excise is collected monthly; boat excise (similar to motor vehicle) is on a schedule dictated by the State and statute.  The first billing for boats went out on February 9 with a due date of April 10, 2009.  The total amount committed is $67,391.  Hotel/Motel tax is collected by the state from the various hotels in town and then turned over to the town by the state on a quarterly basis.  In this report, we had received two quarterly installments of $117,574.05 and $125,216.85 respectively.  

· Penalties & Interest – we are seeing a slight increase in this at the 2nd quarter because unfortunately with the economy people are finding it difficult to pay their taxes and excise on time.  The Penalties & Interest include the $5 demand fee and 14% interest on unpaid balances.

· Fees, Rentals, Departmental Revenues – Cemeteries, Licenses & Permits, Fines & Forfeits and Other Misc are right on target at 50% or slightly higher.

· School Medicaid Reimbursements are based on submittals from the school department for Direct Service Claims and Administrative Activity Claims.  We appropriate an article every year to support the expenditures of this program.  This is a federal reimbursement through the state.  It is suppose to be done quarterly.  However, this past year the quarterly payments have not been timely and the formula for the Administrative piece has changed midyear based on federal guidelines.  Therefore, we have seen a slight reduction mid year because of this.  We are hoping that the timely of payments will get back on track by year-end and that the formula change will not have a major impact on revenue collected.  Due to this, I am expecting that we may not reach our target and that the 2010 budget number needs to be revisited.

· Recreation is a seasonal item.  This represents the annual beach stickers sold.  It has died down for now but we will see this again in the spring.

· At this time, the expected target date for the crematory is sometime in March / April.  We anticipate a small revenue stream from this operation based on a slow start up for the winter / spring season. 

· The $342 thousand of non-recurring revenue is the energy saving rebate the town received on the PCIS – HVAC project.  This is considered a local receipt that will close to the general fund at year-end.  It was not anticipated and therefore not part of the overall budget.  This will help the town in having free cash to do other similar projects to improve efficiencies and savings.

· Revenue for the second quarter overall looks good versus our budget estimates.  It was in October that we decided to take action concerning freezing budgets and deferring hires to help soften a potential state aid cut or unanticipated poor local receipt activity.  As you know, we did receive a cut in January of 2009 of approximately $475,000 in state aid.  The steps we took will help cushion this cut.

Ms. Barrett indicated the report shows the budget freezes that were done in October and the amounts that were set aside were to help cushion potential revenue deficits.  Ms. Barrett expressed concerns with the Solid Waste Division budget versus revenue as well as future reimbursements to the School regarding Medicare. 
The Advisory & Finance Committee Recessed at 9:40 p.m. 

The Advisory & Finance Committee Reconvened at 9:46 p.m.

ATM – Article 3- Establish/Reauthorize Revolving Funds, MGL, c. 44, §53E ½ 

Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding ATM Article 3- Establish/Reauthorize Revolving Funds.  Ms. Barrett indicated the article is required annually in accordance with G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds. 

The request for Article 3 is for nine departments totaling $1,381,501, for Fiscal Year 2010 Revolving Funds as follows:
Department/Fund



FY10 Authorized Spending Limit

Planning Board

Manomet Village Parking    

Plymouth Center Village Parking   

Cedarville Village Parking                                      

West Plymouth Village Parking                               

No.  Plymouth Village Parking 


$ 1

Police Chief

Animal Shelter Adoption 



$ 10,000

Harbormaster

State Boat Ramp




$ 40,000

Recreation Director

Recreation Fund




$ 350,000

Town Manager

Cable Services Fund




$ 15,000

School

Vocational Technical Services Fund


$500,000

Community Services Director

Council on Aging Fund



$ 45,000

Fire Chief

Fire Alarm Master Box Services


$ 60,000

Fire Safety and Prevention



$100,000

Local Hazardous Materials Program


$60,000

DPW 

Memorial Hall




$100,000

Solid Waste Enterprise



$    6,500

Plymouth Beach Fund



$248,000

Cemetery Repair &                                                       
Beautification Fund




$ 7,000

Michael Vernazzaro moved to approve as presented. 

Patricia Whalen, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
STM –Article 2A-Supplemental Budget Transfer Requests – TOTAL    $ 193,884.00
Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding STM Article 2A-Supplemental Budget Transfer Requests for $ 193,884.00, as follows:
Sources


Uses


Finance & Accounting 


Finance & Accounting 

     Salaries & Wages 
        37,266.00 

     Other Expenses         
37,266.00 

Fire Department 


Fire Department 

     ATM 2008, Article 8, Item KK         5,000.00 

     Other Expenses       
35,000.00 

     Salaries & Wages 
        30,000.00 




DPW- Highway 


DPW - Maintenance 

     Salaries & Wages 
        46,618.00 

     Other Expenses         
46,618.00 

Salary Reserve 


Veterans' Services 

     Salary Reserve Fund
        55,000.00 

     Other Expenses        
55,000.00 

Salary Reserve 


Finance Committee Reserve Fund 

     Salary Reserve Fund  
        20,000.00 

     FinCom Reserve Fund
 20,000.00 

Christopher Merrill moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
STM –Article 2C-Supplemental Budget Transfer Requests –Airport Enterprise Funds, $14,000
Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding STM Article 2C-Supplemental Budget Transfer Requests for $ 14,000, as follows:
Sources


Uses


Airport Enterprise  


Airport Enterprise 

     Other Expenses         
       14,000

     Salaries & Wages    
14,000 

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
STM –Article 3- Unpaid Bills

Acting Town Manager, Melissa Arrighi presented information to the Committee on STM –Article 3- Unpaid Bills as follows:
Sources

Uses _____________
              
Town Manager

Town Manager

     Legal Services - FY2009    3,819.27 

Legal Services - FY08 Atlson/Arbitration           888.00 



Legal Services - FY08 Holden/Arbitration       1,284.02 


                
Legal Services - FY07 Ryan/Arbitration           1,647.25 



 


3,819.27 

Cornelius Bakker moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
STM –Article 4A - Street Sweeper- Repair Insurance Proceeds
Lynne Barrett presented information to the Advisory & Finance Committee regarding the use of insurance proceeds to repair the Street Sweeper as requested in STM-Article 4A.  Ms. Barrett indicated the street sweeper was involved in an accident and was struck from the rear.  As a result, the Street Sweeper sustained damages for $29,267.45.  The check has been received from the insurance carrier and in accordance with Chapter 44: Section 53, Town funds; use and disposition, insurance proceeds in excess of $20,000 the funds must be appropriated by town meeting. 
STM –Article 4B - Gas Monitoring Network – Cedarville Landfill- Language Correction
Lynne Barrett Finance Director presented information regarding STM, Article 4B, which is simply to correct an error in language, used in a motion, which was previously voted by town meeting. 
Robert Nassau moved to approve as presented. 

Michael Vernazzaro, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
ATM - Article 26-Amend Zoning Bylaw, Zoning Map #1 - Manomet Quadrant
Barry Wood, Petitioner of Article 26 - Amend Zoning Bylaw, Zoning Map #1 - Manomet Quadrant presented information to the Advisory & Finance Committee.  Mr. Wood said his request for rezoning would not change the structure of his property in any way; it is currently an existing business for furniture stripping and has been for several years. 
Lee Hartmann Director of Planning and Development spoke to the Committee regarding Mr. Wood’s proposal and presented the reasons why the Planning Board opposed the Article.  Marc Garrett, Chairman of the Planning Board also spoke about Planning and Zoning in Manomet.
Linda Benezra moved to continue committee business beyond 10:30 p.m.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Buddy Mosses owner of the CVS in Manomet, which directly abuts Mr. Woods property, spoke in favor of the request to rezone.  

Kevin Doyle a resident in the neighborhood spoke in opposition of the rezoning and cited 12 vacant businesses in the Manomet area.  He also suggested that if the property in question was allowed to be re-zoned, he would be forced to request the same zoning in order for his property to maintain its value. 
Fred Naples spoke as a direct abutter to Mr. Wood’s property.  Mr. Naples stated his opposition and cited traffic concerns in the area.
Marty Erbe, Chair of the Manomet Steering Committee stated the Steering Committee is in favor of the rezoning.  Ms. Erbe indicated Mr. Wood would not be changing the structure he would only going to be selling items as an antique shop. 
Elaine Richards also a resident in the neighborhood spoke in opposition of the re-zoning.
Jim Pierson a resident in the neighborhood spoke in opposition to the re-zoning of Mr. Woods property and indicated it becomes a “quality of life” issue.
Mr. Driscoll asked Mr. Wood and Mr. Hartmann to work out some type of compromise.  Mr. Hartmann explained the process of a Special Permit to change non-conforming use and said he would be willing to work and assist Mr. Wood with such a process.  Mr. Wood said he was willing to work on a Special Permit however; he would continue pursuing the re-zoning and present his request to town meeting. 
Cornelius Bakker moved to approve as presented. 

Patricia Whalen, second.  
Discussion: 

Michael Vernazzaro commented on spot zoning throughout the town and said.  “Mr. Wood is trying to improve and enhance his way of life” and added he would be in support of this article. 

Larry Rubin spoke in opposition of the article.  John Moody was in agreement with Mr. Rubin and said the primary concern is the “domino” affect.  Mathew Muratore said a special permit should try to be worked out.

The motion fails (1-11-0).  Michael Vernazzaro voting in favor. 

STM – Article 20 - Revoke Acceptance of the Community Preservation Act
Laurien Enos petitioner of the article presented STM – Article 20 - Revoke Acceptance of the Community Preservation Act.
Mr. Bakker asked about the impact to a taxpayer.  Ms. Enos said the impact to the taxpayer is approximately $55 on an annual basis.  There were questions and discussions regarding the revocation of the Community Preservation Act.
William Keohan spoke regarding the amount of funds received from the State as their match and of the amount of grants that have been received as a result of CPA.
John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

Michael Vernazzaro, second.
Michael Vernazzaro spoke in opposition of revoking the CPA.  John Moody said he would support the article, which would allow the voters to decide.  Larry Rubin said the CPA has a lot to offer and it would be a mistake not to support it. 

Michael Hanlon spoke of the difficulty in trying to adopt the CPA again once it has been revoked.  William Driscoll spoke in favor of the CPA and said it is shortsighted to revoke the Act. 

The motion fails (1-11-0).  John Moody voting in favor.  
STM-Article 21- Amend the Community Preservation Act the minimum of .25%.
Laurien Enos petitioner of the article presented STM-Article 21- Amend the Community Preservation Act to the minimum of allowed .25%.
Patricia Whalen spoke of the benefits the Town has received as a result of having the CPA.

John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  
The motion fails (2-10-0).  John Moody and Christopher Morse voting in favor.  

ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 11:48 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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